
CACHE COUNTY COUNCIL MEETING 
August 11, 2009 

 
         
The Cache County Council convened in a regular session on August 11, 2009 at 5:00 p.m. in 
the Cache County Council Chamber at 199 North Main, Logan, Utah.  
        
ATTENDANCE:         
Chairman:   H. Craig Petersen 
Vice Chairman:  Gordon Zilles 
Council Members:  Craig W Buttars, Brian Chambers, Kathy Robison & Jon White. 

Cory Yeates absent.   
County Executive:  M. Lynn Lemon     
County Clerk:  Jill N. Zollinger 
County Attorney:    James Swink 
   
The following individuals were also in attendance:  J. Clair Ellis, Recorder Mike Gleed, Chief Rod 
Hammer, Issa Hamud, Sharon L. Hoth, Assessor Kathleen Howell, Jim Huska, Joan Liquin, Nancy Lucas, 
Leslie Mascaro, Andrew McAdams, Bonnie F. Nielsen, David Nielsen, Dixie Page, Jennifer Parker, Pat 
Parker, Kathi Peterson, Josh Runhaar, Jim Smith, Auditor Tamra Stones, Spencer Walsh, Terryl Warner, 
Anne Winn, Media: Charles Geraci (Herald Journal), Jeremy Threlfall (KUTA-TV). 
 
 
OPENING REMARKS AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
 
Vice Chairman Zilles gave the opening remarks and led those present in the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
The agenda was approved as written. 
  
REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
 
ACTION: Motion by Council member Robison to approve the minutes of the July 28, 2009 
Council Meeting as written.  Zilles seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 6-0.  
Yeates absent. 
 
REPORT OF THE COUNTY EXECUTIVE: M. LYNN LEMON   

 
APPOINTMENTS:  Andrew McAdams  Deputy County Attorney 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Vice Chairman Zilles to approve the appointment of Andrew 
McAdams as a Cache County Deputy Attorney.  White seconded the motion.  The vote 
was unanimous, 6-0.  Yeates absent. 
 
WARRANTS:  Warrants for the periods 03-20-2009 to 03-26-2009, 03-27-2009 to 04-02-2009, 
04-10-2009 to 04-16-2009, 07-10-2009 to 07-16-2009, 07-17-2009 to 07-23-2009 and 07-24-
2009 to 07-30-2009 were given to the Clerk for filing. 
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PUBLIC HEARINGS, APPEALS AND BOARD OF EQUALIZATION MATTERS 
 
SET PUBLIC HEARING: AUGUST 25, 2009 – 5:15 P.M. – 1ST CDBG PUBLIC HEARING 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Buttars to set a Public Hearing – August 25, 2009 – 
5:15 p.m.  White seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 6-0.  Yeates absent. 
 
OTHER ITEMS 

 
  Fair and Rodeo – Executive Lemon thanked Clerk Jill Zollinger and her staff and 

Lamont Poulsen for the great job on the Cache County Fair and Rodeo.  Lemon had a 
number of people tell him how much they enjoyed the Fair.   

 
  Cloud Seeding Report – The summary report for last year states the long-term average 

for precipitation for December through February shows an average 17% increase and a 
10% increase for snow water content.   

 
  Library Report – Executive Lemon distributed a copy of various user reports from the 

Logan Library.  There were fourteen new users outside of Logan City, three of which 
were from the unincorporated area of the county.  The handout also included the 
Bookmobile Circulation Report. 

 
  Acreage required for AG Protection Area – Executive Lemon reminded the Council 

that a few years ago the AG Advisory board recommended lowering the number of acres 
required for an AG Protection Area from ten acres to five acres.  Lemon said there is an 
individual who has agricultural land just outside a city, but it is just under ten acres.  He 
wants to put it in an AG Protection Area.  Executive Lemon asked for the Council’s 
feelings on lowering the acreage requirement.  Council members were supportive of 
lowering it citing that greenbelt only requires five acres.   

 
  USACCC Meeting will be September 23 – 25, 2009 in Park City, Utah. 

 
Chairman Petersen asked Attorney Swink to introduce the new attorneys in the County 
Attorney’s office. 
 
 Attorney Swink introduced Spencer Walsh and Andrew McAdams to the Council. 
 
ITEMS OF SPECIAL INTEREST 
 

 Employee of the Month was presented to Terryl Warner of the Victim Advocate Office 
by Jim Smith. 

   
UNIT OR COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
        Landfill Update – Issa Hamud reviewed the process that brought Cache County  

into the NURLA group and the subsequent withdrawal of Box Elder County.  Hamud said 
he wants to have geological testing done at the Clarkston property Cache County owns 
which has been selected as a possible landfill site.  Hamud believes the testing will verify 
the site’s viability as a landfill.   NURLA will continue to meet but it is difficult to 
accomplish anything in Box Elder County without the county’s participation in NURLA. 
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Council member Chambers asked about the status of Mountain Fiber as the county’s 
recycling agent.  Hamud said the original fee paid to Mountain Fiber when the recycling 
program began in 2004 was $25.00 a ton and last year there was no fee.  

 
PUBLIC HEARINGS, APPEALS AND BOARD OF EQUALIZATION MATTERS 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: AUGUST 11, 2009 – 5:45 P.M. – OPEN 2009 BUDGET – Auditor Tamra 
Stones explained the adjustments to the 2009 Budget.  (See Attachment 3 to Resolution No. 
2009-24 for details.) 
 
Tape 1, Side B 
 
Chairman Petersen opened the Public Hearing and invited public comment. 
 
Executive Lemon noted he gave the Council copies of an analysis of the road tax detailing the 
projects and Class B Roads transfer of funds and will answer any questions concerning it. 
 

(Attachment 1) 
 
There was no other public comment.  
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Robison to close the Public Hearing – August 11, 
2009 – 5:45 p.m.  White seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 6-0.  Yeates 
absent. 
 
UNIT OR COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 

 Greenbelt/Rollback Taxes Discussion – Council member asked Assessor Howell to         
      explain what is required for an individual who is working with the Farm Service Agency     
      and is not cropping 50% of their crop (as required for greenbelt, etc.) because they are    
      under a program through the Agency to improve their ground?  Assessor Howell  
      reviewed the state requirements and responded that the individual should bring  
      documentation of the program they are involved in to her office which she will honor if  
      it is in order.  
 
      Council members stated their support of the greenbelt/rollback program and observed       
      that there is a group that wants to eliminate the program.   
 
      Vice Chairman Zilles remarked that some farmers find that it is more economically viable       
      to graze cattle on their agricultural land rather than produce a crop, but then they do not  
      qualify for the greenbelt/rollback.  Assessor Howell said that some farmers choose to cut  
      a couple of crops off the land and graze it the rest of the year.  This meets the production  
      requirement and still allows them to gain revenue from the grazing. 
 
      Assessor Howell reviewed the reasons for the increased property taxes and land values     
      in Cache County.  Annual statistical valuing is required with a physical visit to reappraise   
      the value at least every five years.  Howell reiterated that because taxing entities are  
      guaranteed the same amount of funding as their last year’s budget, if property values  
      go down, property tax goes up and vice-versa.  This rate is set by the state.  Values are  
      down in all of the state except for Cache County where values have increased; therefore  
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      property taxes in Cache County are higher because of a value increase in addition to the          
      increased tax rate because of lower values statewide.  

 
Tape 2, Side A 
 
           Howell said contrary to a current rumor, her office staff is the same size it was when they  
           moved into the new Cache County Administration Building in 2003.   
 
           Council member Chambers asked if Howell is seeing much anger in residents  
           concerning property values and taxes?  Howell said she is; people are very upset, but  
           after talking with her staff, most people understand the situation and believe their  
           property has been valued correctly.  
 
           Executive Lemon and Assessor Howell stated the ad being run by the Logan School  
           District does not give all the facts.  The School District receives the same money for its  
           budget as last year, but the values in the rest of the state are down so the tax rate goes  
           up to guarantee them their funding as previously explained. 
 

 Cache County Financial Update – Executive Lemon reviewed current and projected tax 
sales tax revenues including RAPZ Tax Restaurant Tax, County Transit Tax and Transit 
Room Tax as well as payroll savings.   

 
(Attachment 2) 

 
INITIAL PROPOSAL FOR CONSIDERATION 
 

• Resolution No. 2009-24 – Adjustments to 2009 Budget   
 

(Attachment 3) 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Chambers to waive the rules and approve 
Resolution No. 2009-24 – Adjustments to 2009 Budget.  Robison seconded the motion.  
The vote was unanimous, 6-0.  Yeates absent. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 

 Wellsville Founder’s Day Parade – Monday, September 7, 2009 – 10:00 a.m. – 
Those attending will be Executive Lemon and Council members White and Zilles. 

    
 Council Summer Social – Vice Chairman Zilles asked Council members to let him 

know if they will not be attending so he has a count for food.  Council member Buttars 
will bring dessert and Council member Robison will bring rolls. 

 
PENDING ACTION 
 

 Workshop – Residential/Agricultural Zone – Chairman Petersen explained that after 
this workshop a Public Hearing will be held on the subject and said he hopes the media 
will provide some information for the public prior to the meeting.   

 
Director Runhaar presented the density proposals for two-acre, five-acre and ten-acre 
zones.   
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Council member White asked how this helps prevent sprawl? 
 
Council members replied they see this as one component of the solution for the 
residential/agricultural zone. 
 
Chairman Petersen responded that if the Council approves this component but it isn’t 
made effective until later, that allows the county to proceed more effectively to discuss 
standards, clustering, etc. 

 
Tape 2, Side B 

 
Council member Buttars asked the Planning Commission’s feelings on the A-10 zone?  
Runhaar said there are a variety of opinions but the vote from the Planning Commission 
was for the A-10 Zone to be the base agricultural zone. 
 
Buttars stated he sees the proposed density zones as a step closer to clustering which 
he believes will help preserve agricultural land. 

 
COUNCIL MEMBER REPORTS 
 
Brian Chambers advised Council members that he will notify the Celebrate America Show who 
wants complimentary tickets to the September 2, 2009 show if Council members tell him their 
desires.  Buttars, Petersen, Robison and Executive Lemon indicated they and their spouses 
want to attend. 
 
Craig “W” Buttars thanked Clerk Jill Zollinger for the Fair and Rodeo and all the work that went 
in to making it a success.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
The Council meeting adjourned at 7:35 p.m. 
   
        
 
 
  
  
                                                              _____________________________                                     
ATTEST: Jill N. Zollinger    APPROVAL: H. Craig Petersen 
                County Clerk                          Chairman   
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